

NEWSLETTER

Spring 2017 Volume LI Number 1

Minneapolis conference to focus on engaging oral history audiences

by Todd Moye, OHA Vice President/President-Elect



Members of the 2017 program committee, co-chaired by Rachel Seidman and Dan Kerr, are hard at work shaping the program for the 2017 annual meeting in Minneapolis. We are gratified and excited that oral historians responded to the 2017 annual meeting's theme, "Engaging Audiences: Oral History and the Public," in such stimulating ways, and we are certain that the conversations their presentations provoke will engage the archivists, historians, cultural producers, activists, scholars, teachers and others who join us.

The local arrangements committee, ably led by Ryan Barland of the Minnesota Historical Society and Andrea Jenkins of the University of Minnesota, is organizing activities to showcase the ground-breaking work oral historians are doing in and around the Twin Cities and keep visitors entertained.

One plenary session will honor the life and pioneering work of the scholar-activist duo Alice and Staughton Lynd, who have helped to both document and organize antiwar, civil rights, labor and other social justice movements over their long careers. Another will explore the importance of documentary work in the age of Black Lives Matter and Standing Rock.

Both plenaries acknowledge that the act of documentation is a form of activism: who gets their lives and actions recorded (and how) depends on unequal social, educational and economic access to power. They ask: What can we do as oral historians to increase access to power? and Which audiences do we seek to engage and why?

Harvard historian and *New Yorker* staff writer Jill Lepore, the author of books including *Joe Gould's Teeth* and *The Secret History of Wonder Woman*, will deliver the meeting's keynote luncheon address.

We also continue to experiment with scheduling and presentation formats, which this year will include listening sessions and mini-workshops in addition to panels, roundtables and performances. In addition to workshops, plenaries and concurrent sessions, the conference schedule will include dedicated times for interest group and OHA committee meetings and will offer opportunities to engage with Twin Cities oral history and cultural institutions off-site.

The call for papers for the poster session and project bazaar recently went live, and we expect to generate a session that will be as lively and informative as any in recent years.

Finally, in response to members' feedback from recent annual meetings we have decided this year not to schedule concurrent sessions on Sunday. We will use that time instead to offer a professional development opportunity that will be free and open to all conference attendees in the form of an OHMS workshop. OHMS, the Oral History Metadata Synchronizer, is an open-source, web-based application designed to enhance user access to oral histories online created by the Louie B. Nunn Center for Oral History at the University of Kentucky Libraries.

Our host hotel, the recently renovated Hilton Minneapolis, is in the downtown arts and entertainment district adjacent to Nicollet Mall, the city's original commercial district, which is now a 12-block long, pedestrian-friendly stretch of Nicollet Avenue full of historic architecture, restaurants, art galleries and shops.

Minneapolis-St. Paul as a whole is a diverse and thriving place with a convenient light rail system that makes travel between downtown Minneapolis and the airport (among other destinations) a breeze, so we encourage meeting attendees to save some time to explore the area. The fall weather promises to be spectacular. We look forward to seeing you there!



President's



Choose OHA



Executive

Letter

leaders; vote in upcoming elections

Director's Report

Humanities agencies among federal budget cut targets



Advocates for the humanities and the arts shuddered in mid-

March when the Trump Administration released what it called a budget blueprint that would eliminate federal funding for the National Endowment for the Humanities, National Endowment for the Arts, the Institute for Museums and Library Services, the Woodrow Wilson International Center and more than a dozen other independent agencies.

The agencies themselves and humanities advocacy groups noted that a blueprint is far from a final budget proposal, and humanities advocates emphasized that even Republican-controlled congressional appropriations committees have supported funding increases for the NEH and NEA during the past two fiscal years.

NEH Chairman William D. Adams said in a statement after the budget blueprint was released said the 50-year-old organization has made important contributions to the public good throughout its history.

"Over these five decades, NEH has awarded more than \$5.3 billion for humanities projects through more than 63,000 grants. That public investment has led to the creation of books, films, museum exhibits and exciting discoveries," he said, adding:

"These grants have reached into every part of the country and provided humanities programs and experiences that benefit all of our citizens."

Humanities and arts advocates have noted that the NEH and NEA use federal funds to leverage local support for projects throughout the nation.

The National Humanities Alliance, a coalition of more than 170 organizations and institutions dedicated to advancing humanities education, research and preservation, pointed out that NEH challenge grants have leveraged federal funds at a 3:1 ratio, enabling local groups to raise more than \$3 billion in private support. Other NEH grants through the public programs division boast an 8:1 ratio, leveraging more than \$16 billion in non-federal support for humanities projects.

The humanities alliance has created interactive maps using GIS and a large data set of humanities institutions so users can zoom in to congressional district-level information about humanities organizations and how they have benefited from federal funding. See the map tool

here: http://www.nhalliance.org/humanities_landscapes

Kathryn K. Matthew, director of the Institute of Museum and Library Services, also slated for elimination in the budget blueprint, said in a statement that IMLS grants support "library services in every state and territory in the country through a population-based formula grant program."

The 20-year-old agency is the main source of federal support for 123,000 libraries and 35,000 museums across the country. Libraries and museums are also important venues for oral history work in many communities.

"We've invested in rural and smaller communities by supporting basic infrastructure and by developing libraries as local community hubs for broadband connectivity and digital literacy training—helping many residents gain job-related skills and, in many cases, find employment," Matthew said.



British Library project set to preserve nation's sound heritage

The British Library, the national library of the United Kingdom, is embarking on a project to create a national network of 10 sound preservation centers...



New newsletter schedule

With this *Newsletter*, Oral History Association members will be able to read more frequent issues...





Copyright © 2018 Oral History Association, All rights reserved.

Mary Kay Quinlan, Editor

You are receiving this email newsletter because you are an OHA member.

Our mailing address is:

Oral History Association P.O. Box 4117 Atlanta, GA 30302-4117

Add us to your address book

Want to change how you receive these emails? You can update your preferences or unsubscribe from this list









President's Letter



Changes by Doug Boyd

Through oral history interviewing, we record personal experiences navigating narrative changes through time. Speaking of changes, the Oral History Association has grown profoundly through the years.

During last year's anniversary celebration, I would periodically glance back at council minutes from the 1970s as a small and dedicated group of historians and archivists collaborated and organized to keep this new upstart organization afloat. Periodically, I would pause to consider the transformation of this organization and of our practice through the years.

Once more, the Oral History Association is experiencing change and I wanted to check in with you.

Under the leadership of Dan Kerr, Linda Shopes, Rina Benmayor and Allison Tracy, we have been conducting a thorough search for a new institutional home and a new executive director and this search is nearing completion. We have conducted interviews, site visits, and we hope to have an announcement about our new home and director this summer.

At the same time, under the leadership of Susan McCormick, Martha Norkunas, Seth Kotch, and Kathy Nasstrom, we have been conducting a search for a new editorial team for the *Oral History Review*. The editorial team led by Kathy Nasstrom and Troy Reeves transformed our journal over the past six years, raising the level of discourse and scholarship. I am excited to say that the search committee has concluded and we will have an exciting team in place.

I know you are all thinking right now that the specific announcements regarding the *results*of these searches would be perfect for this paragraph. In both cases, loose ends are being tied up and contracts are being negotiated, so we cannot make specific announcements just yet, but stay tuned, change is on the way.

Executive Director's Report



by Kristine Navarro-McElhaney Interim Executive Director

These are interesting and challenging times for the Oral History Association and our fellow organizations that are deeply committed to and advocate for the humanities, arts and culture. The blueprint budget released last month by the new administration proposes to eliminate the National Endowment for the Arts, the National Endowment for the Humanities, the Institute of Museum and Library Services and the Corporation for Public Broadcasting. While this plan is far from what will ultimately emerge from the budget writing process in Congress, it is more important than ever that OHA members and partners become deeply engaged in the process and have their voices heard.

We have joined more than 100 historical organizations around the country to endorse the History Relevance Value Statement, declaring the importance of teaching and learning history. The value statement is comprised of seven distinct tenets delineating critical ways the study of history is essential to individuals, communities and our shared future. History Relevance comprises more than 150 like-minded organizations around the world, from the Smithsonian Institution and National Archives to historical societies and archivists; associations and nonprofits; and museums, trusts, estates and local institutions. The value statement is endorsed by organizations like ours that promote and encourage a sense of awareness, identity and interconnectivity in a multicultural world through history-driven courses of study.

Also, we are happy to announce that this year, thanks to your generous donations, OHA will begin awarding for the first time the annual Clifford M. Kuhn Scholarship to an outstanding student – at the high school, undergraduate or graduate level – for participation at the OHA annual conference. Cliff Kuhn was OHA's first executive director and a friend, colleague and exceptional human being. He was very passionate about teaching, learning and supporting students in every way. The scholarship recipient will be selected from our scholarship applicant pool and will receive complimentary conference registration, a \$500 travel stipend and recognition in OHA program materials.

British Library project set to preserve nation's sound heritage

The British Library, the national library of the United Kingdom, is embarking on a project to create a national network of 10 sound preservation centers aimed at preserving nearly a half-million rare and unique recordings threatened by physical degradation or stored on formats that no longer can be played.

Regional libraries, archives, museums and universities throughout the UK will be part of the Unlocking Our Sound Heritage project.

Recordings in the British Library's audio collections include an astonishing array of sounds: oral histories from World Wars I and II, Cornish brass bands, local dialect from UK regions, Welsh, Irish and Scottish traditional music, pirate radio recordings and sounds of rare and extinct wildlife species.

"These are just a few of the culturally significant recordings that shed light on the past and the world we live in, providing a reminder that history is recorded in many forms," the British Library said in a statement announcing the preservation and access project.

Unlocking Our Sound Heritage will include creation of a website through which listeners can explore many of the recordings. The British Library-hosted site is expected to be in operation in 2019.

The heritage project is part of Save Our Sounds, a key program of the British Library, which is investing in new technology to ensure long-term preservation of UK recordings and broadcast so they will be available to future generations for research and pleasure.

Unlocking Our Sound Heritage has total project funding worth roughly \$23.6 million, of which about half comes from a grant from the UK's National Lottery.

Explore the British Library at https://www.bl.uk/

Choose OHA leaders; vote in upcoming elections

OHA members will have their once-a-year opportunity to vote for leadership positions in upcoming elections for first vice president, OHA Council member and Nominating Committee members.

The election process will be conducted online from May 10 to June 23. (OHA members will vote earlier in the year in hopes of increasing election participation and allowing those elected to attend Council meetings in Minneapolis.) The candidates are:



First Vice President - Curtis Austin

Biographical Statement

Curtis Austin received his Ph.D. from Mississippi State University in 1998 and served as Director and Co-Director of the Center for Oral History and Cultural Heritage at the University of Southern Mississippi. He was project director of one of the most important digitization projects in American history—one that has taken the oral histories of hundreds of civil rights activists, digitized them, and then made them available online for public consumption.

He currently teaches African American history and the history of the civil rights movement at The Ohio State University. He continues to use oral history as a basis for understanding American history and is the author of the critically acclaimed, award-winning book *Up Against the Wall: Violence in the Making and Unmaking of the Black Panther Party*, which is based on extensive oral histories with former members of the Black Panther Party. His current research projects include a history of the black power movement and history of the San Francisco 8. The San Francisco 8 are former members of the Black Panther Party who were arrested in 2007 on charges stemming back to 1971. In additional to traditional documentary sources, Austin will use extensive oral histories to tell the story of how these eight men traveled around the country organizing against their false arrests and how in 2011, they convinced the California court system to drop all the charges.

Personal Statement

My first college paper was "An Oral History of Desegregation in Yazoo City," written in 1990. I have been enthralled with the methodology ever since. My interest in this field has since risen to the point where oral history has become a household word. I would like to serve the organization by spreading the word about the value of doing oral history in both mainstream and in under-represented communities throughout the country.

As we often interview people from these spaces, we rarely leave them with the skills and equipment to maintain these endeavors after we leave. I would like to work with other like-minded people who are interested in creating a network of oral historians who take center stage in creating the local stories that make up our understanding of the larger American epic. I would also like to work with others to encourage more tenure track faculty to join and participate in the organization's annual conference and its other initiatives.

My ability to work well with diverse groups will help facilitate this process and make the preservation and access of these stories a reality. Finally, I would like to serve the Oral History Association because it has done so much for my understanding of American and world history and for my career. I would like to give back to the organization in a way that strengthens it and that makes people more aware of its existence and its important contributions to academia and the many communities it serves.

Council (one position)



Maggie Rivas-Rodriguez

Maggie Rivas-Rodriguez is a professor of journalism at the University of Texas at Austin and the founder and director of the multi-faceted *Voces Oral History Project*. Since its inception in 1999, the project has recorded nearly 1,000 interviews with Latinos/as of the World War II, Korean War and Vietnam War generations. In 2013, it added a new collection on Latino Political and Civic Engagement. The project has produced five books, provided interview material for three plays, developed educational materials, created photo exhibits and become a resource for scholars and others looking for photographs and interviews with Latinos of the World War II period and beyond. Its archives are housed at the Nettie Lee Benson Latin American Collection on the UT campus.

Rivas-Rodriguez has been one of four co-directors (led by TCU history professor Max Krochmal) of the Black and Brown Civil Rights Oral History Project in 2016 to the present. She worked as a journalist for more than 17 years in major market news outlets, including The Boston Globe, WFAA-TV in Dallas and The Dallas Morning News. Since her years as a college student, Rivas-Rodriguez has been involved in developing and participating in programs to increase diversity in American newsrooms. She earned her Ph.D. from the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, her masters from Columbia University's Graduate School of Journalism and her bachelor of journalism from the University of Texas at Austin.

Personal Statement

I wish to serve on the OHA Council for two reasons: I believe I have much to offer the Oral History Association and I want to give back to the OHA.

I came to oral history after many years as a journalist working in daily news operations, and after earning a Ph.D. in communication. Both as a journalist and as a college professor I've been committed to finding ways to include untold stories that too often get left out. So this is my approach: marrying oral history with journalism.

I've been doing oral history since 1999, when I founded the Latino & Latina WWII Oral History Project in which I work with college students, graduate and undergraduate, and volunteers to produce interviews and write journalistic treatments of those interviews. We changed the name to the Voces Oral History Project in 2010 to reflect our expanded scope that now includes Latinas/os of the Korean and Vietnam war eras.

Here is what I have to offer the OHA: I'm good at taking a kernel of an idea and bringing it to fruition. Like most of our members, I understand the challenges of raising funds and promoting our work: everyone loves our work until they're asked to fund it. I would make that one of my priorities and work to find ways of doing that. The OHA has helped train me through pre-conference workshops. It has inspired me through its speakers and panels. And it has given me the fellowship of men and women who support one another because we recognize how difficult this work is and that, essentially, we're all in this together.



Tomás Summers Sandoval

Biographical Statement

Tomás Summers Sandoval is an associate professor of history and Chicana/o~Latina/o Studies at Pomona College in Claremont, California, where he also serves as chair of the history department. He teaches classes on Latinx histories, oral history, social movements and community engagement, making particular efforts to blur the lines between the academy and the local communities of which we are a part. He earned an M.A. and Ph.D. in history from UC Berkeley and taught at California State University, Monterey Bay from 2002-2006 before joining the faculty at Pomona College.

Summers Sandoval is the author of *Latinos at the Golden Gate: Creating Community and Identity in San Francisco* (The University of North Carolina Press, 2013) and is at work on a book exploring the impact of the Vietnam War on Chicano/Latino communities, based on oral histories with Chicano/Latino veterans and their families. In an effort to make his research more accessible to a general public, he curated *Voices Veteranos: Mexican America and the Legacy of Vietnam* (2017), a history and arts exhibit based on oral histories with Vietnam veterans. And, as a 2017-18 recipient of the Whiting Foundation Public Engagement Fellowship, he is crafting a stage performance of Vietnam veterans based on their oral histories, set for spring 2018.

Personal Statement

Nearly two decades after attending my first OHA conference, I am excited by the prospect of serving the association in a more involved way through the OHA Council. Over the years I have served the goals and interests of the OHA in a growing number of ways. Along with former OHA President Rina Benmayor, I worked along with David Reichard as the program cochair for the 2010 annual meeting in Atlanta, "Times of Crisis, Times of Change." I served a term as part of the OHA Nominating Committee. More recently, I worked as part of the OHA Site Selection Task Force, leading to last year's Council-approved resolution on this important topic.

My past involvement exposed me to the real strength of our association—the selfless dedication of scores of people that keep it going and growing in both small and big ways. As an oral historian whose focus is on the historical experiences of Latinx communities, I hope to contribute my own perspective to this continuing period of growth for the OHA. I firmly believe oral history is fundamental to our collective ability to retrieve and narrate the historical experiences of Latinas and Latinos in the United States. Similarly, our collective ability to understand that history is inseparable from the formation of a truly inclusive and democratic 21st-century United States. I can think of no more exciting place to be than at the forefront of this effort, contributing to the leadership of the OHA.

Nominating Committee:

Position One



Ellen Brooks

Biographical Statement

Ellen Brooks graduated from the oral history master of arts program at Columbia University in 2013. While finishing her master's thesis Brooks worked at the Lower East Side Tenement Museum, where she helped organize the museum's oral history collection and advised on integrating oral history into public programming.

Brooks has held the position of oral historian at the Wisconsin Veterans Museum since November 2013. She is responsible for managing the oral history program by actively gathering oral histories from veterans across Wisconsin and overseeing the preservation and accessibility of the oral history collection. Brooks has been active in the Oral History Association since 2012. She is also a board member of the Columbia Oral History Alumni Association and a member of the Society of American Archivists Oral History Section Steering Committee.

Personal Statement

I would be grateful to serve on the OHA Nominating Committee because it would give me the opportunity to help OHA continue to grow and thrive. OHA has had a huge role in nurturing my professional career and providing me with a supportive network of colleagues. Serving on the Nominating Committee would allow me to give back to the OHA community. The position would also to enable me to ensure that new professionals have the same positive experience I have had with OHA by allowing me to help shape the future leadership of OHA.



Suzanne Snider

Biographical Statement

Suzanne Snider is the founder/director of Oral History Summer School/Oral History Winter School, an interdisciplinary training program in upstate New York for media makers, scholars and advocates. Snider also teaches oral history courses at the New School University and served as a visiting lecturer at Columbia University (OHMA) in spring 2014. She consults frequently for institutions and project teams including MoMA, Center for Reproductive Rights, National Public Housing Museum and the Prison Public Memory Project on oral history-related challenges.

Her own oral history projects have addressed disappearing labor forces, rehabilitative medicine, parapsychology and feminist presses. Her most recent projects include sound installation, archives design and a multimedia project on occupational therapy. She has been a member of OHA since 2010 and served as committee member and chair of OHA's Stetson Kennedy Vox Populi Award Committee.

Personal Statement

I would be honored to serve on OHA's nominating committee and view such an appointment as an opportunity to champion leaders who will actively work to increase the diversity of our membership/leadership and celebrate the eclecticism of our field. I would work to identify leaders with vision for our annual conference, those who can inspire us to bravely test the claims of our field and help us welcome the broadest range of practitioners to the association.

Position Two



Carlos Lopez

Carlos Lopez is the special projects archivist and director of the Arizona Legislative Oral History Project at the Arizona State Archives in Phoenix, Arizona. Lopez received his B.A. and M.A. at Baylor University, where he worked at the Baylor Institute for Oral History.

In 2009, Lopez enrolled in the public history program at Arizona State University. In 2010, as an intern with the Arizona State Archives, he co-directed a project that selected 10 libraries throughout the state for training to start their own oral history programs. Lopez is a member of the Southwest Oral History Association (SOHA), has served on the executive board and is first vice president.

Lopez has been active in the Oral History Association for the past decade, serving on two conference program committees, two terms on the Diversity Committee, the OHA Membership Taskforce and the New Professional Taskforce.

Personal Statement

I have been attending OHA meetings since 2008 in Pittsburgh where I was welcomed not as simply a student, but as an equal. Despite years (or decades) working in the field, they treated me with the kindness and respect I had not felt in other history organizations. Because of this, I've come back year after year.

The great thing about OHA is that the professional historian, student, non-professional historian and independent scholar all have a valid and equal voice. I am very excited to be nominated and, if elected to the Nominating Committee, I will do my best to make sure that leadership reflects this openness and the welcoming attitude.



Sam Redman

Sam Redman is an assistant professor of history at the University of Massachusetts where he teaches courses on oral history, public history and modern U.S. history. Previously, he worked as the lead interviewer for the Rosie the Riveter / World War II Home Front Oral History Project, a collaboration between the University of California, Berkeley, the National Park Service, and the City of Richmond.

Most recently, he coordinated a student-driven project, resulting in five new oral histories on the history and evolution of the Emily Dickinson Museum in Amherst, Massachusetts.

Personal Statement

Thank you for granting me the opportunity to potentially serve on the OHA Nominating Committee. I am deeply interested in the future direction of oral history. I am personally committed to seeing our field continue to expand and diversify in terms of ethnic background, economic conditions and expressions in sexual orientation and gender.

I am also sincerely committed to academic integrity, rigorous research and helping other scholars articulate how oral history might enrich their ongoing work. Our field thrives on unique voices, so continuing to open the sphere of inclusion and offering resources for oral history work will be my primary concern as a member of the Nominating Committee.

Position Three



Debbie Ardemendo

Biographical Statement

Debbie Ardemendo is associate director of education at the Apollo Theater in New York City where she provides resources to the classroom in a variety of ways, including school tours, performing arts workshops, school partnerships, oral history residencies and professional learning workshops for educators. Ardemendo has worked as an educator at several cultural institutions in New York, including the Intrepid Sea, Air and Space Museum and the Museum of the City of New York. At the Apollo, she has married her two loves, New York City history and the performing arts.

Ardemendo holds a bachelor's degree from Goddard College in Plainfield, Vermont, and a master's degree from Bank Street College for Education in New York City. She chaired the OHA Education Committee from 2012-2014.

Personal Statement

I have been an active member of OHA since 2009. I am affiliated with several organizations, and my work in arts education often takes me to many conferences. The OHA conference is one of the most inspirational! The range of members and the projects presented influence the way I organize and conduct my own projects. I look at them with an invigorated lens and am able to try new approaches. I attribute the successes of our oral history projects to the support of the OHA and do what I can to support the organization. Members play an integral part in all components of the association, from conference planning to website content. If elected I would be happy to serve on the Nominating Committee and play shape the future leadership the organization.



Barbara W. Sommer

Barb Sommer has more than 35 years of experience in the oral history field. She has been principle investigator or director of a number of community oral history projects, has taught oral history and has led many community oral history workshops. Sommer is a long-time member of the OHA where she served on and chaired the Book Award Committee.

She is the author and co-author of several key publications in the field including *The Oral History Manual* (2nd edition 2009 – 3rdedition under contract), *The American Indian Oral History Manual* (2008), the *Community Oral History Toolkit* (2013), and *Practicing Oral History in Historical Organizations* (2015). Her pamphlet, *Doing Veterans Oral History* (2015), was published by the OHA in partnership with the Library of Congress American Folklife Center Veterans History Project. Her book *Hard Work and a Good Deal: The Civilian Conservation Corps in Minnesota* (2008) won a number of state and national awards including a Minnesota Book Award.

Personal Statement

The Oral History Association has provided a half-century of leadership to the field. Building on this milestone, we look forward to continued growth. The Nominating Committee is central to this effort. Its members identify and recruit candidates to lead the organization. As a long-time member of OHA, I am excited about the opportunity to serve on the Nominating Committee. I am committed to recruiting people from a variety of diverse backgrounds and geographic locations who will continue to promote and support the broad practice of oral history.

New newsletter schedule



Newsletter Editor Mary Kay Quinlan

With this *Newsletter*, Oral History Association members will be able to read more frequent issues of the previously thrice-yearly publication.

At the direction of the OHA Council, the *Newsletter* will be published digitally and sent to members on Feb. 1, April 1, June 1, Aug. 1 and Nov. 15. Members who request printed newsletters will receive them by mail twice a year, after the annual conference and in early summer, with each issue recapping information from the digital versions of the publication.

While this spring issue clearly is later than the April 1 target, moving forward the copy deadline for *Newsletter* articles and information is two weeks prior to the targeted publication date.

If you have questions or wish to submit information, email Editor Mary Kay Quinlan at ohaeditor@gmail.com.